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                                          6209 
  
                               2007-2008 Regular Sessions 
  

                IN ASSEMBLY 

  
                                      March 5, 2007 
                                       ___________ 
  
        Introduced  by  M. of A. JOHN -- read once and referred to the 
Committee 
          on Labor 
  
        AN ACT to amend the labor law, in relation to the  supervision  
of  fire 
          suppression specialists 
  
          The  People of the State of New York, represented in Senate 
and Assem- 
        bly, do enact as follows: 
  
     1    Section 1. The labor law is amended by adding a new article 
32 to read 
     2  as follows: 
  
     3                                 ARTICLE 32 
     4                 SUPERVISION OF FIRE SUPPRESSION SPECIALISTS 
  
     5  Section 925. Declaration of purpose. 
     6          926. Definitions. 
     7          927. Necessity of license. 
     8          928. Exemptions: non-applicability of license 
requirements. 
     9          929. Issuance of licenses; renewals; reciprocity. 
    10          930. Rules; applications and examinations; fees. 
    11          931. Enforcement. 
    12          932. Denial of license; suspensions and revocations. 
    13          933. Failure to obtain a license. 
    14          934. Exclusive licenses. 
    15          935. Disposition of fees, fines, and other receipts. 
    16    § 925. Declaration of purpose. This article is enacted to 
protect  the 



    17  health,  safety, and welfare of the public as well as public 
and private 
    18  property by assuring the competence of those who  perform  
plumbing  and 
    19  fire suppression work through licensure by the state fire 
administrator. 
    20    § 926. Definitions. For purposes of this article: 
    21    1.  "Apprentice  sprinkler fitter" means a person with 
interest in and 
    22  aptitude for performing fire suppression work known as, but not  
limited 
    23  to,  sprinkler  fitting  work but who alone is not capable of 
performing 
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     1  fire suppression work, and such person must be enrolled in  a  
New  York 
     2  state registered sprinkler fitter apprenticeship program. 
     3    2.  "Fire  suppression"  means (a) the practice, materials, 
and equip- 
     4  ment, in or adjacent to a building, or premises, used in  the  
installa- 
     5  tion,  maintenance,  extension,  or alteration of all piping, 
materials, 
     6  and equipment, both above and below ground, as defined by the 
state fire 
     7  code, in connection with the discharge of water, other  special  
fluids, 
     8  or gases, backflow preventers, and private water supply 
systems, for the 
     9  express purpose of extinguishing and controlling fire; and 
    10    (b)  the practice of installing, repairing, testing and 
servicing fire 
    11  suppression or fire fighting systems including both overhead 
piping  and 
    12  underground  fire  water  mains,  backflow preventers, fire 
hydrants and 
    13  hydrant mains, standpipes and hose connections to the sprinkler 
systems, 
    14  sprinkler tank heaters, air lines and thermal systems used in 
connection 
    15  with sprinkler systems, tank and pump connections, and  fire  
protection 
    16  systems  using mulsifyre, spray, water, fog, carbon dioxide, 
clean agent 
    17  gas, foam, and dry chemical systems as defined by the state 
fire code. 
    18    3. "Journeyman sprinkler fitter" means a person qualified by 
at  least 
    19  ten  thousand hours of work experience installing, adjusting, 
repairing, 



    20  and dismantling  fire  suppression  systems  and  who  is  
competent  to 
    21  instruct and supervise the fire suppression work of apprentice 
sprinkler 
    22  fitters. 
    23    4.  "License"  means  a  valid  and  current certificate of 
competency 
    24  issued by the state fire administrator. 
    25    § 927. Necessity of license. After the effective date of this 
article, 
    26  no fire suppression work may be performed, offered, or  engaged  
in  for 
    27  compensation  or hire within this state by any person unless 
such person 
    28  possesses a license issued by the state fire administrator in 
accordance 
    29  with the provisions of this article, and a copy of the license 
is posted 
    30  on any job in which fire suppression work is being performed 
for hire. 
    31    § 928. Exemptions: non-applicability of license requirements. 
1.  This 
    32  article does not apply to and no license may be required for: 
    33    (a)  a  person  who performs fire suppression work with 
respect to any 
    34  one or two family dwelling owned or leased by that person; or 
    35    (b) a person who, while employed by a public utility or its 
affiliate, 
    36  performs plumbing or  fire  suppression  work  in  connection  
with  the 
    37  furnishing of public utility service; or 
    38    (c)  any  work  covered by any national, state or municipal 
electrical 
    39  code including but not limited to pull stations,  strobes,  
heat  detec- 
    40  tors,  smoke  detectors, fire alarms or bells, and any 
electrical wiring 
    41  including conduit connected to raceway control cabinets. 
    42    2. This article does not  apply  to  any  individual  
performing  fire 
    43  suppression work in New York city, Nassau county, or Suffolk 
county. Any 
    44  municipality  or  local  governmental agency located in New 
York city or 
    45  Nassau or Suffolk county may require other licences  or  
evidence  of  a 
    46  person's competence as a fire suppression system worker. 
    47    §  929.  Issuance of licenses; renewals; reciprocity. 1. The 
following 
    48  classes of licenses may be issued by the state fire 
administrator: 
    49    (a) journeyman sprinkler fitter; and 
    50    (b) apprentice sprinkler fitter. 
    51    2. The state fire administrator shall issue  the  appropriate  
license 
    52  upon  a  finding that the applicant possesses the 
qualifications for the 



    53  class of license to be issued. 
    54    3. The state fire administrator shall implement rules and  
regulations 
    55  regarding  the qualifications and testing for the insurance of 
a license 
    56  pursuant to this article. 
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     1    4. To the extent that other states provide for the license of 
individ- 
     2  uals who work with fire suppression systems, the state fire  
administra- 
     3  tor  may  grant  a  license  of  and  equivalent  class to an 
individual 
     4  licensed by such other state without examination upon proof 
satisfactory 
     5  to the state fire administrator that the qualifications of such 
individ- 
     6  ual  are  at least equal to the qualifications required by this 
article. 
     7  Provided, that as a condition to reciprocity,  such  other  
states  must 
     8  extend  the  same privilege to licensed fire suppression 
workers of this 
     9  state. 
    10    5. In addition to any other information required  by  the  
state  fire 
    11  administrator,  the applicant's social security number shall be 
recorded 
    12  on any application for a license submitted pursuant to the 
provisions of 
    13  this article. 
    14    6. The state fire administrator may issue a  temporary  
license  to  a 
    15  sprinkler  fitter  prior  to  such  person taking an 
examination if such 
    16  person meets  the  requirements  of  "journeyman  sprinkler  
fitter"  as 
    17  defined  in section nine hundred twenty-six of this article.  
The tempo- 
    18  rary license shall only be issued once to a person  during  his  
or  her 
    19  lifetime  and  shall  only  be valid from the date of issuance 
until the 
    20  date when a list of those taking the examination is made 
public. 
    21    § 930. Rules; applications and examinations; fees. 1. The  
state  fire 
    22  administrator  shall prepare and arrange for the receipt of 
applications 
    23  from those who intend to perform fire suppression work within 
the state. 
    24  Such application shall be sufficiently detailed to enable the 
state fire 
    25  administrator to determine the presence or  absence  of  an  
applicant's 



    26  qualifications  for  a  license  of  a  particular class. The 
state fire 
    27  administrator may require applicants to supply affidavits or 
other docu- 
    28  ments attesting to the applicant's qualifications from  past  
employers, 
    29  other  fire  sprinkler  fitters, engineers, and others with 
knowledge of 
    30  the applicant's qualifications. The state fire  administrator  
may  make 
    31  such  other  inquiries as he or she considers necessary to 
determine the 
    32  qualifications of the applicant. An applicant expressly 
consents to such 
    33  inquiries by the state fire administrator or his or her 
designee by such 
    34  applicant's application. 
    35    2. Until October first, two thousand seven, the state fire 
administra- 
    36  tor shall grant licenses pursuant to this article  without  
requiring  a 
    37  test.    On  and after October first, two thousand seven, the 
state fire 
    38  administrator shall, in addition to all other  requirements  
under  this 
    39  article,  require  each applicant to pass a competency test 
showing that 
    40  the applicant is knowledgeable in fire suppression work prior 
to issuing 
    41  any license pursuant to this article. 
    42    3. The state fire administrator may charge a fee not to 
exceed  seven- 
    43  ty-five  dollars  for  the  submission of an application. The 
state fire 
    44  administrator may charge a fee not to exceed one hundred  fifty  
dollars 
    45  for the issuance of a sprinkler fitter license. 
    46    4.  Any  licenses issued pursuant to this article shall be 
valid for a 
    47  period of two years. A licensee may renew his or her  license  
upon  the 
    48  payment  of  a  fifty  dollar renewal fee. Each renewal license 
shall be 
    49  valid for a two-year period. 
    50    5. The state fire administrator shall establish a  method  
for  estab- 
    51  lishing  an  applicant's  qualifications, including the 
determination of 
    52  how many hours of fire suppression work the applicant has 
performed. 
    53    § 931. Enforcement. The state fire administrator shall  
contract  with 
    54  the  department  for  the enforcement of the provisions of this 
article. 
    55  The state fire administrator and the commissioner shall execute 
a  work- 



    56  sharing  agreement  that  shall  define  the enforcement 
authority to be 
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     1  shared, the appropriate distribution of revenues, and the 
procedures for 
     2  citation and  disciplinary  actions  against  persons  who  
violate  the 
     3  licensing requirements of this article. 
     4    §  932.  Denial  of license; suspensions and revocations. 1. 
The state 
     5  fire administrator may deny the application of any applicant  
who  fails 
     6  to  comply with the provisions of this article or any rule or 
regulation 
     7  related thereto,  or  who  lacks  the  necessary  
qualifications  for  a 
     8  license. 
     9    2. The state fire administrator may, upon complaint or upon 
his or her 
    10  own  inquiry,  and  upon  notice  to the licensee, suspend or 
revoke any 
    11  license issued pursuant to this article if: 
    12    (a) the license was issued upon an application that was  
supported  by 
    13  documentation  that  was  materially  false  or misleading 
regarding the 
    14  qualifications or experience of the applicant; or 
    15    (b) the licensee subscribed or  vouched  for  a  materially  
false  or 
    16  misleading statement by an applicant; or 
    17    (c)  the licensee unsafely or incompetently performed fire 
suppression 
    18  work; or 
    19    (d) the licensee violated  any  law,  rule,  or  regulation  
that  was 
    20  enacted  to  protect  the consumer or the public against 
unfair, unsafe, 
    21  unlawful, or improper business practices; or 
    22    (e) the licensee fails to comply with any rule or  regulation  
of  the 
    23  state fire administrator promulgated to implement the 
provisions of this 
    24  article. 
    25    3.  Any person aggrieved by a decision of the state fire 
administrator 
    26  is entitled to judicial review as provided in the civil 
practice law and 
    27  rules. 
    28    § 933. Failure to obtain a license. 1. Any person,  firm,  
corporation 
    29  or  employee  thereof,  or any representative, member or 
officer of such 
    30  firm or corporation, individually, entering  upon  or  engaging  
in  the 
    31  business  of  performing  any  fire  suppression work as 
defined in this 



    32  article, without obtaining the required license or  otherwise  
complying 
    33  with  this  article,  is  for the first offense guilty of a 
misdemeanor, 
    34  and, upon conviction thereof, shall be fined not less than  one  
hundred 
    35  dollars,  nor  more  than  five  hundred  dollars. For a second 
and each 
    36  subsequent offense, the penalty and punishment is a  fine  of  
not  less 
    37  than five hundred dollars nor more than one thousand dollars. 
    38    2.  Each  day  during which fire suppression work is 
performed without 
    39  the  required  license  or  while  in  noncompliance  with  any  
of  the 
    40  provisions  of  this  article,  after  official notice that 
such work is 
    41  unlawful, is a separate offense. 
    42    3. Any fire suppression work performed by a  person,  firm  
or  corpo- 
    43  ration which is determined by the state fire administrator to 
constitute 
    44  a  safety  or  health  hazard  to  members  of  the  public  or 
any fire 
    45  suppression work of an extensive nature being performed  by  
any  person 
    46  without  the  required  license  or  otherwise in noncompliance 
with the 
    47  requirements of this article or contrary to an order or rule 
promulgated 
    48  lawfully by the state fire administrator, is subject to being  
issued  a 
    49  citation or a civil action in the name of the state in the 
circuit court 
    50  of  the  county  where  such  work  is being performed for an 
injunction 
    51  against such  person,  firm  or  corporation,  enjoining  such  
work  or 
    52  violation.  A  circuit  court by mandatory or prohibitory 
injunction may 
    53  compel compliance with the provisions of this article, with  
the  lawful 
    54  orders  of  the  state fire administrator and with any final 
decision of 
    55  the state fire administrator. The  state  fire  administrator  
shall  be 
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     1  represented  in  all  such proceedings by the attorney general 
or his or 
     2  her designee. 
     3    §  934.  Exclusive licenses. As of the effective date of this 
article, 
     4  no municipality may require any other license or evidence of a  
person's 
     5  competence as a fire suppression system worker from a person 
who holds a 



     6  valid and current license issued pursuant to this article as a 
condition 
     7  precedent  to  permission  to  perform  fire suppression work 
within the 
     8  municipality.  This shall not include a license for any work 
covered  by 
     9  any  national,  state  or  municipal  electrical  code 
including but not 
    10  limited to pull stations, strobes, heat detectors, smoke 
detectors, fire 
    11  alarms or bells, and any electrical wiring including  conduit  
connected 
    12  to raceway control cabinets. 
    13    §  935.  Disposition  of fees, fines, and other receipts. All 
fees for 
    14  applications and licenses shall be paid to the state fire 
administrator. 
    15  Such receipts shall be deposited by the state  fire  
administrator  with 
    16  the state comptroller to the credit of the New York state 
office of fire 
    17  prevention and control and shall be used to offset the costs of 
enforce- 
    18  ment of this article as agreed upon between the state fire 
administrator 
    19  and  the  department pursuant to section nine hundred thirty-
one of this 
    20  article. 
    21    § 2. This act shall take effect immediately. 

 
 


